
FROM THE BOARD 

“I am proud of the 

work we have done, 

and the work we will 

continue to do as a 

Board, serving the 

students, staff and 

communities of     

Horizon School       

Division.” 

- Jim Hack,                 

Board Chair 

2018 Organizational Meeting 

Horizon’s Board of Education held its annual organizational meeting on            
November 7. Nominations were made for the Board's table officer positions of 
Chairperson and Vice-Chairperson. Jim Hack will remain in the position of Board 
Chair, and Linda Mattock was elected to the Vice-Chair position. 
 
Mr. Hack has served as Board Chair since 2011. Ms. Mattock has served as   
trustee for Subdivision 2 since 2016. Ms. Mattock is taking over as Vice-Chair 
from Mr. Wil Lengyel. Mr. Lengyel serves as trustee for Subdivision 7 and served 
as Vice-Chair from 2015 to 2018 and 2011 to 2014. 
 
The organizational meeting of the Board is held each calendar year in accordance 
with the Education Act. At this meeting, trustees determine the Board's table   
officers, indemnity rates, incidental rates and other organizational items.  

November 2018 Regular Meeting 

The regular monthly meeting of the Board for November took place in the Horizon 
School Division office boardroom on Wednesday, November 7. In attendance at 
this meeting were Table Officers, Jim Hack (Chairperson) and Linda Mattock 
(Vice-Chairperson), Trustees, David Holinaty, Jennifer Lemky, Mark Fedak,    
Christine Gradin, Wil Lengyel, Cheryl Vertefeuille, Jolene Koopman, Nathan    
Bitternose, Paul Crow-Buffalo, Albert Pinacie, and Sheryl Kayseas, with Lori-Anne 
Proznick joining via teleconference.  

Director of Education / CEO, Kevin Garinger, Superintendent of Finance           
Services / CFO, Marilyn Flaman, and Superintendent of Operational Services / 
COO, Justin Arendt, provided reports.  

Highlights of the Horizon Board of Education Monthly Meetings  November, 2018 

Discussion Items: 

¶ Board                      

Incidental Rates,    

Indemnity Rates,    

Expenses  

¶ SSBA Fall Assembly 

Preparations 

¶ School  Bus Seatbelt 

Discussion 

¶ And more... Horizon School Divisionôs Board of Education Chair, Jim Hack,                                     
and Vice-Chair, Linda Mattock 



 

Board Incidental Rates, Indemnity Rates, Expense Reimbursements 
 

During their Organizational Meeting, Horizon’s Board moved to increase their incidental          

payments for the Board Chair, Vice-Chair and Trustees by $100 per month, in response to 

changes in taxation for elected officials. The Board also set a flat rate of $300 for regular Board 

meeting indemnity rates. Previously, indemnity rates increased after a set number of hours.     

Expense reimbursement rates for mileage ($0.42/km), meals ($15 breakfast, $15 lunch, $25   

supper), and accommodations (receipted: actual; non-receipted: $35) will stay the same. These 

rates apply for all Horizon staff. 
 

Horizonôs 2017-2018 Annual Report 
 

The Board of Education approved, in principle, the non-financial components of the 2017-2018 

annual report. The financial components of this report will be finalized in the next few weeks of 

November, and these will be approved by the Board’s Audit Committee. School board’s must   

approve their annual reports and submit them to the Ministry of Education prior to November 30. 

The Minister of Education has until December 29 to table the reports in the Legislature. These 

documents then become available to the public via the Legislative Library, Government of      

Saskatchewan websites, and school division websites.  
 

Celebration Day Survey 
 

Horizon conducts a survey of staff following each Celebration Day event, which kicks off the 

school year for all staff prior to the first day of school. The Board reviewed these survey results, 

and discussions were had at the November 7 meeting. These results are helpful in determining 

the agenda and dates of future events.  
 

OurSCHOOL Survey Discussion 
 

Throughout the year, Horizon students participate in the OurSCHOOL Survey in both the fall and 

spring. OurSCHOOL Survey is an evaluation tool paid for by the Government of Saskatchewan, 

which indicates to educators and administrators any issues, challenges, or celebrations that need 

to be addressed in their schools. The Board’s discussion included questions about the scheduling 

and specific questions found in the survey. 
 

SSBA Fall Assembly and AGM Preparation 
 

The Saskatchewan School Boards Association (SSBA) is holding their Fall General Assembly 

and Annual General Meeting on November 15-17. Horizon’s Board discussed a number of items 

in preparation for this assembly, including the proposed SSBA budget, new policies, and          

networking sessions. 
 

School Bus Seatbelt Discussion 
 

Superintendent of Operational Services/COO, Justin Arendt, delivered an informational       

presentation to the Board regarding seatbelts on school buses. The topic has gained  public 

awareness and media interest in recent weeks. The Board heard a variety of information on the 

topic, including the upcoming Transport Canada review of the issue, which is scheduled for 2020. 

Transport Canada is the regulatory body for all school buses in Canada.   



Contact Us 

Horizon School Division #205 

10333 - 8th Avenue 

PO Box 40                                 

Humboldt, SK                              

S0K 2A0 

Phone: (306) 682-2558 

Toll free: (866) 966-2558 

Visit us online at 

www.horizonsd.ca 
Next Board Meeting Scheduled for December 12, 2018 

Submissions & Feedback 

To submit photos or stories regarding the Board of Education or an individual 

Trustee in your school community, please contact the Horizon School Division 

Communication Services Officer at lance.hiltz@horizonsd.ca.  

We want this newsletter to be as informative and beneficial as possible, so 

feedback on how we can improve is always welcome. 

Thanks for reading! 

Horizonôs Student Enrolment Increases in 2018 

 

As of September 30, 2018, Horizon School Division has 6459 students enroled in   

PreKindergarten to Grade 12. This total includes 86 home-based students and 5    

Distance Education students. The number of Distance Education students refers to 

students who are not otherwise enroled in a Horizon school. 

 

The total of 6459 students this year is up compared to last year's total of 6382. This 

increase is due to the amalgamation of Englefeld School, which occurred on June 30, 

2018. 

 

To see the complete enrolment numbers for each of Horizon's schools, reported to the 

Ministry of Education as of September 30, 2018, please visit:                                     

horizonsd.ca/about/reports. 

https://www.horizonsd.ca
https://www.horizonsd.ca/about/reports

